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January 22, 2009

Air and Radiation Docket and Information Center 

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

Mail Code 6102T

1200 Pennsylvania Ave. NW

Washington DC 20460

RE:
Docket No. EPA-HQ-OAR-2007-0163 – EPA Proposed Rule; Protection of Stratospheric Ozone:  Ban on the Sale or Distribution of Pre-Charged Appliances
Dear Sir/ Madam:
The National Marine Manufacturers Association (NMMA) appreciates the opportunity to provide comments regarding the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) proposed rule titled;
 Protection of Stratospheric Ozone: Ban on the Sale or Distribution of Pre-Charged Appliances. 73 Fed. Reg. 78,705 (Dec. 23, 2008). 
The NMMA is the leading national recreational marine trade association, with nearly 1,700 members involved in every aspect of the boating industry.  NMMA members manufacture over 80 percent of recreational boats, engines, trailers, accessories and gear used by boaters and anglers in the United States.  The U.S. boating industry is comprised mostly of small- and medium-sized businesses, and our products are primarily made in America by American workers.  The U.S. exported more boats and engines ($2.9 billion) in 2007 than were imported ($2.5 billion) resulting in a trade surplus of $391 million. 

NMMA members who have concerns with this proposed rule include manufacturers and distributors of marine air conditioners (A/C) and refrigerators and the boat builders who install and sell these products. Also affected by this proposal are the nearly 7,535 boat dealers and boat repair facilities in the United States.  The following comments reflect our concerns with the EPA rule as proposed.
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NMMA has worked closely with the EPA and the Small Business Administration Office of Advocacy to phase out the use of ozone depleting substances (ODS) in the products used by the marine industry. HCFCs have historically been used as a propellant to comply with the U.S. Coast Guard (USCG) requirement for flotation foam in boats. Our boat builder members have been working closely with the flotation foam supply companies and the USCG and the marine industry will be able to meet the 2010 phase out date for the use of these products. NMMA has also supported the EPA’s guidance that proposed to restrict the production and import of equipment that used HCFC-22 after January 1, 2010. 

Unfortunately, NMMA cannot support the current EPA proposal unless specific changes are made. The current EPA proposal prohibits the sale of any appliance containing HCFC-22 which has not been sold to the retail customer (boat owner) by January 1, 2010. As proposed, the rule would prohibit the sale of a new boat after December 31, 2009 that has an air conditioner or refrigerator that uses HCFC 22 as a refrigerant.  It would also prohibit the repair of a boat with an A/C or refrigeration unit that uses HCFC 22.

There are two major issues that EPA needs to consider prior to finalizing this rule. The first is that EPA needs to understand the lead times involved in implementing the change to alternative refrigerants and second is the often extended period of time between the manufacture of an air conditioner, the installation of that product by the boat builder, a boat repair facility and the final sale by the dealer.    

Manufacturing Lead Times

With respect to manufacturing lead times, substantial product redesign is required to convert to R-410A or other allowable refrigerants. Our marine air conditioner and refrigerator manufacturers have been developing these new products based on the January 1, 2010 manufacturing restriction, and to, at this late date, propose a restriction on the sale or distribution of HCFC-22 containing products is just not feasible.

Extended Time Between Manufacture, Installation and Final Sale


For the boat builders, boat dealers and boat repair facilities who install air conditioning and refrigeration units and the boat dealers who ultimately sell the boats, the challenge becomes even more unrealistic. The boating industry has a number of challenges to consider under EPA’s proposal.  First, this proposal 
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would impact units installed in boats by the boat builder; second it would impact units installed by boat dealers prior to the first retail sale; and third it would impact units installed by boat repair facilities (including dealers) as part of a boat repair.  In all cases, there are substantial existing stocks of finished boats and A/C and refrigeration units that would be rendered essentially contraband under this proposal.  

Under normal economic conditions the period of time between the date when the building of a yacht commences and its sale can run anywhere from six months to three years. For smaller yachts, U.S. boat builders are already seven months into the 2009 model year. For the larger yachts the model year is designated when the boat is completed which can often take up to two years. With our country currently facing the worst economic conditions since the Great Depression, sales of recreational boats are at historic lows. The inventory of unsold yachts at U.S. dealers is at record highs with no sign of being reduced anytime soon. Under the EPA proposed rule, boat dealers would need to remove the A/C and refrigerator units from these boats prior to selling them. The cost of removing the units and replacing them with non-HCFC-22 units would be astronomical. The burden of this rule would be placed on the hundreds of small boat builders and dealers, many of them family owned, that are currently just struggling to survive. 

In addition, many boats are shipped by the builder to the dealer without any A/C or refrigeration units installed giving the retail customer the option of adding these units.  The boat dealer keeps a stock of the appropriate units to install when requested by the retail customer.  This proposal would impose a high burden on boat dealers as these existing stocks of affected units would be again essentially contraband, Boat dealers would be forced to purchase new units in extremely difficult economic conditions.  
Boat repair facilities (which includes boat dealers and boat yards) typically keep in stock replacement A/C and refrigeration units so that the facilities can perform repairs quickly.  All of the existing units would again become essentially contraband at an enormous cost to boat repair facilities.  


NMMA proposes that EPA finalize a rule that restricts the manufacture of marine A/C units and refrigerators that contain HCFC-22, HCFC-142b, or a blend starting on January 1, 2010.  NMMA proposes that EPA not prohibit the sale in interstate commerce of the units, but rather prohibit the manufacture of “individual finished A/C units and refrigerators” that contain HCFC-22, HCFC-142b, or a blend starting January 1, 2010.  Such an approach allows for stocks of component products already entered into commerce and on the shelves of boat manufacturers, boat dealers and boat repair facilities to be exhausted.  
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This strikes the appropriate balance and will lead to enhanced environmental protection by not forcing the disposal of unused or already installed existing inventory.  This also would allow a downstream retailer such as a boat dealer to sell a new boat without fear of being required to replace the existing A/C or refrigeration units in boats already on their showroom floor after 2010 or dispose of uninstalled units.  Most boat manufacturers, nearly all boat dealers and repair facilities are small businesses and would be severely impacted by the EPA proposal.  
NMMA supports EPA’s proposal to allow for the resale of used A/C and refrigeration units in interstate commerce, however it is our view that this should be extended to apply to used and new so all boats (new or used) would have similar treatment.  See 73 Fed. Reg. at 78,712.   
NMMA encourages the EPA to work with the Small Business Administration Office of Advocacy to reconsider the economic impact that this rule as proposed will have on thousands of small boat builders, marine product distributors and boat dealers and repair facilities.  NMMA notes that the EPA did not consider the impact of its proposal on those small entities that distribute or install the affected A/C units and refrigerators as component of another product.  In addition, EPA must recognize and be responsive to the extreme difficulty of getting the word out on the proposed EPA rule to all boat manufacturers, marine product distributors, boat dealers and boat repair facilities that may have A/C and refrigeration units in inventory before the proposed January 1, 2010 date.  


Thank you for the opportunity to provide written comment on this important EPA proposal. If you have any questions or comments, please contact me at 202-737-9757 or jmcknight@nmma.org.

Sincerely,
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John McKnight, Director

Environmental & Safety Compliance
           

